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SEPTEMBER DIARY 
 
Sunday 1  10.00am  Holy Communion 
 
Tuesday 3 10.00am  Midweek Communion 
 
Sunday 8  10.00am  Holy Communion 
    
Tuesday 10 10.00am  Midweek Communion 
 
Sunday 15 10.00am  Holy Communion 
 
Tuesday 17 10.00am  Morning Prayer 
 
Saturday 21 10.00-12.00 Craft Church 
 
Sunday 22 10.00am  Holy Communion 
 
Tuesday 24 10.00am  Midweek Communion 
 
Sunday 29 10.00am  Holy Communion 
 

OCTOBER DIARY 
 

Tuesday 1 10.00am  Midweek Communion 
 
Sunday 6 10.00am  Harvest Festival: please bring a donation 
      for the Bishop’s Harvest Appeal and/or 
      donations for the Foodbank 
 
Tuesday 8 10.00am  Midweek Communion 
 
Friday 11 - Sunday 13  Flower Festival 
 
Sunday 13 10.00am  Holy Communion 
    4.00pm  Festival Choral Evensong 
 
Monday 14 10.00am  Rededication of the War Memorial and 
      Lychgate by the Bishop of Hertford  

 
 

************************************************** 
 

www.sandridgechurch.org.uk 
 

The church is open daily from 10.00am until at least 3.00pm 
 

Services: Sunday 10.00-11.15am and Tuesday 10.00-10.30am 

 



 

 3 

 

 

 

Letter from our Vicar 
 
Dear Brothers and Sisters 
 
As I write this, we are still enjoying some hot summer weather. However, 
here at St Leonard’s we have been thinking about autumn for quite some 
time, planning our Flower Festival, which happens each year around     
Harvest time. As our biggest annual community event, it takes a lot of   
people doing many different things to pull it together. 
 
The theme this year is Remembering with Thanksgiving, as we celebrate 
the significant work done on the Lychgate War Memorial over the past 
year. This has been made possible by grants from Sandridge Parish  
Council, the War Memorials Trust and our local county councillor, as well 
as donations from individuals and the church itself. We are hugely grateful 
to them, as well as the work of some church members who have dealt with 
the mountain of paperwork involved to get grants and permissions. The  
floral displays will reflect this theme of thanksgiving, as well as the wish  
of God for us all to be at peace. 
 
The programme for the weekend is as follows: 
 
Friday 11 October 6pm: Official Opening by Annie Brewster , our   
High Sheriff: with drinks, canapés and entertainment 
Saturday 12 October 10am-5pm: Flower  Festival open with refresh-
ments served and quilt raffle tickets on sale 
Sunday 13 October 12-4 pm: Flower  Festival open with refreshments 
served and quilt raffle tickets on sale 
Sunday 13 October 4pm: Choral Evensong with refreshments served 
afterwards and official closing of  the Flower Festival. The winner of the 
quilt raffle will be drawn and announced. 
Monday 14 October 10am: Blessing and rededication of the Lychgate 
War Memorial by the Bishop of Hertford. Please gather in the churchyard 
by the Garden of Rest. 
 
As with almost all our events and activities, there is no entrance charge to 
the Flower Festival, but we very much appreciate donations to help cover 
our costs. 
 
We know many people value our War Memorial and indeed have family 
members’ names on it. Please spread the word, so that we reach as many 
people as possible, and invite them to join us for any of the above events. 
We very much hope to see you there too.                                                  
 
Yours in Christ            Revd Wendy Sellers 
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Sandridge Lychgate receives a funding boost from 
Grants for War Memorials scheme 

 
This press release was issued by Jenny Dundon on 20 July 2024 
to the local press at the culmination of the restoration project. 
 

Sandridge Lychgate War Memorial has benefited from a grant of 
£5,450 from War Memorials Trust, supported by Historic England. 
 

The money has enabled repair and conservation of the wooden  
honour boards that are a record of gratitude to the men of the parish 
who returned from the Great War, and the repair and conservation  
of the metal plaques which commemorate those who died in both 
World Wars. Also the repair of the brick plinth of the Lychgate,  
and treatment of the ancient timbers and repairs to its roof. 
 

Those involved in the project were St Leonard’s Church and 
Sandridge Parish Council. Donations were received from the Parish 
Council, Councillor Annie Brewster and local people, as well as  
St Leonard’s church. Thank you to all those who have donated. 
 

Francis Morton, Director of War Memorials Trust said: “War       
memorials remind us of all the millions of lives ended or impacted 
by conflict. Preserving them not only ensures we continue to  
commemorate them, but also shows future generations the  
consequences of war and encourages them to avoid such suffering. 
War Memorials Trust was delighted to award this project a grant. 
The charity hopes the work will ensure its 
future as a focal point for commemoration. 
Anyone concerned about any other war  
memorials that might need help should  
contact the charity, or if you believe it is 
important to preserve our war memorial 
heritage, then please make a donation to 
help us protect them.” 
 

A rededication of the War Memorial will be 
held during the October Flower Festival. 
 

War Memorials Trust 
0207 233 7356               
www.warmemorials.org 
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St Leonard’s Flower Festival 2024 
 

Friday 11 to Sunday 13 October 
 

Friday 11 October: 6.00pm 
Opening ceremony by Annie Brewster JP, the High Sheriff of Hertford-
shire, with refreshments and entertainment 
 
Saturday 12 October: 10.00am - 5.00pm  
Flower Festival open, with refreshments, and quilt raffle tickets on sale 
 
Sunday 13 October: 12.00 - 4.00pm  
Flower Festival open, with refreshments, and quilt raffle tickets on sale 
 
Sunday 13 October at 4.00pm:  
Festival Choral Evensong with the choir of St Saviour’s Church 
 
Monday 14 October at 10.00am:  
Rededication of the War Memorial and Lychgate by the Bishop of  
Hertford.  
Please gather outside on the south side of the Garden of Rest. 

Our PCC Secretary, 
Kathy Tilney, has 
kindly made and  

donated this  
beautiful quilt to be  
raffled during the  
Flower Festival. 
Tickets will be  

   available in church. 

 

The theme of this 
year’s Flower  

Festival is: 
Remembering 

with  
Thanksgiving 
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Afternoon teas this summer 
 

Much cake has been eaten and tea drunk during July and August at  
St Leonard’s! We entertained members of CTM (Churches Together in  
Marshalswick) in July to tea, along with ‘Songs of Praise’, and we served 
afternoon teas on every Sunday in August to anyone who wanted to come 
along and join us.  
These were very popular and, over the four Sundays, almost £310 was 
raised in donations towards the work of the church, which we greatly  
appreciated. But most of all, a HUGE thank you to all those who baked 
cakes and served the teas. 

Above: CTM tea in July 
 

Below: August teas on first 
Sunday of the month 



 

 7 

 

NOTES FROM THE BELL TOWER 
 

Ringing the bells of London 
 
Last month (July) I had the amazing opportunity to attend the Ringing 
World National Youth Contest in London, representing Young@Herts.  
We had an incredible day ringing in many London towers before finally 
going to the awards ceremony at St. Paul's Cathedral. Our team rang call 
changes at a church called St. Olave’s, which is a beautiful small church 
with eight bells. After the contest, we had a great day of ringing throughout 
the City of London and I got to know places I had never seen before. 
 
The first church we went to is called St. Magnus, which is a very special 
church with 12 bells. It is hidden behind London Bridge, so it took some 
time to find it. That was the first time I rang on 12 bells, which was a bit 
challenging at first, but also great fun. The rest of the day we rang at many 
amazing churches. We went to St. James Bermondsey, St. Mary’s  
Rotherhithe and Spitalfields Church, each with its own charms and great 
sounding bells of course.  
 
Our last church was St Mary le Bow, whose 12 bells are the most famous 
ones in the country. We climbed the stairs up to the belfry which was full 
of bellringers; there must have been about 50 of us. We had to take turns 
and pick a bell fast, because everyone was eager to ring, especially the 
heaviest bells. I rang the tenth, which was - at about a ton - a lot heavier 
than I expected, but eventually with some help I managed to ring it. It was 
great fun and an unforgettable experience. 
 
At the end of the day we went to St. Paul's Cathedral. A picture of all the 
teams was taken on the steps and then we went inside for the awards       
ceremony. The trophies were handed out (our team came fourth in the 
country) and each of the more than 300 young ringers who participated  
received a medal. After we went outside, we heard the sound of the bells  
of St. Paul's Cathedral and this extraordinary day came to an end.   
               Diego Diaz 
 

Another ringing first 

On Thursday 1 August, St Leonard’s bellringers rang a quarter peal of 1260 
Plain Bob Doubles. The ringers were Treble: Graeme Kite; 2 Hana Booth; 
3 Vivian Nutton; 4 Richard Hayes; 5 Diego Diaz. It was Graeme’s first 
quarter peal, and the first time since 2012 that we have rung a quarter peal 
without the help of friends.             Vivian Nutton 
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W I Reports 
 
At our July meeting, we had a very enjoyable and sociable bring and share 
tea at Janet Churchard’s house, with plentiful sandwiches, cakes, scones 
and sausage rolls. The weather was not kind, but we were able to admire 
Janet’s garden, which includes climbers and lovely wooden structures as 
well as water features, through the windows. 
 

In acknowledgement of the upcoming Paris Olympics, our President Jenny 
Roberts had prepared some Olympic-themed table-top games with French 
and Olympic colours, including high jump, long jump and a snail race.  
 
At our August meeting, Tom Way gave us a fascinating talk, including 
some very striking images of his wonderful wildlife photographs. He      
explained that, having studied sport at university, he had had a complete 
change of career, setting up his own photography business. He now spends 
much of the year in Africa and also runs courses teaching people how to 
take photographs. He emphasised that photography can be dull and requires 
a great deal of patience; sometimes he needs seven days to get a good shot. 
On one occasion, to get a shot of a water vole in its den, he spent those    
seven days actually in a river. 
 

He also spends time not only in Africa but taking photographs near his 
home in Buckinghamshire and in neighbouring counties. He has recently 
discovered the virtues of black and white photography which he turns into 
prints for sale. He showed us a very striking print of an elephant with extra 
long tusks, known as a super tusker: there are only 21 such elephants left in 
the world. 
 

He photographs a variety of wildlife, including many species of bird, owls, 
hares, badgers and foxes. He explained that it was important to zoom out to 
show where the animal lives, and to try to capture them at eye level. Sadly, 
both the water vole and hedgehog are in decline in the UK and rarely seen. 
 

He recounted anecdotes such as capturing the only buzzard in Buckingham-
shire with missing tail feathers, and the extreme rarity of kingfishers, whom 
many people have never seen, having noticed only a flash of blue over  
water. He also told us about his triumph at having captured a red squirrel 
leaping towards him in full flight. 
 

On Tuesday 10 September at 7.30pm we shall welcome Sarah Donnelly   
for a practical and active session of Keep Fit. Visitors are welcome to join 
us, but please contact Jean Thomas beforehand on:                                
jean.thomas 111@bt internet.com if you                                                    
plan to do so.                  Christine Nutton, Vice president                     
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   From the Registers 
 
   Baptism 
   11 August: Elsie Delilah Bloomfield 
 
   Marriage 
   21 July: Robert Hales and Rachel Andrea Manser 
 
   Burial of Ashes 
   19 July: Geoffrey Lawrence Greenway 

  

Harvest time in Sandridge 

These photographs, 
and the cover image, 
were taken at  
Hammonds Farm  
in Sandridge by  
Peter Hyde.  
 
Note the barn in the 
background of the  
picture below, which 
is being rethatched. 
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P A R I S H  C O U N C I L  S U P PL E M E N T 
 

(ABRIDGED DRAFT MINUTES) 
 

AT THE MEETING OF SANDRIDGE PARISH COUNCIL HELD ON 
10 JULY 2024, THE FOLLOWING ITEMS WERE DISCUSSED: 
 
TO RECEIVE AND FORMALLY ACCEPT APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE 
Apologies were received and accepted from Councillors Wells, Chachulski 
and Lambert. 

DISCLOSURES OF INTEREST 
There was none. 
 
TO APPROVE THE DRAFT MINUTES OF THE PARISH COUNCIL    
MEETING HELD ON 12 JUNE 2024 
The minutes were duly approved. 

 
Questions to Officers 
There was none. 
 
Public Participation 
There was none. 

CLERK’S REPORTS 
 

Monthly Accounts 
Members reviewed a schedule of creditor payments for the period 13 June 
to 10 July 2024. It was unanimously resolved to approve the schedule of 
creditors for this month. 
 
There is no scheduled Council meeting in August. It was unanimously      
resolved to approve the creditor schedule being sent electronically to    
Councillors in August before being ratified at the September meeting. 
 
Installation of Mixed Recycling Bins 
As previously reported to the Council at the November meeting, the Clerk 
has been pursuing the installation of two dual recycling bins in each of 
Spencer Meadow and Sherwood Park Parish open spaces. All waste from 
our open spaces currently goes to landfill. The model agreed in principle is 
as follows: 
· The Parish Council buys and installs two dual bins, one at each of the 

two sites. 
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· John O’Conner Ltd empty the bins daily, taking the recyclables to 
the local Veolia depot. 

· The approximate cost of each dual bin, including installation, is 
£800. 

· The annual cost of collection from each dual bin is £1,179. It may  
be possible to offset the cost of collection from an existing general 
waste bin (£214), dependent on precise location. 

 

Members were asked to note that the Committee for Sustainability has      
approved funding for the initiative as follows: 

· The purchase and installation of two new bins from a combination 
of John O’Conner new items (£400), Street Scene Initiatives (£500) 
and Sustainability Projects budgets (£700). 

· The funding of the collection of the bins for the last quarter of 
2024/25 in the total sum of £589 from the John O’Conner new items 
budget, with a new budget item in 2025/26 of £2,356, subject to      
approval from Full Council at the November/December meeting. The 
Committee for Sustainability may use earmarked income from the 
clothing banks to fund future bin collections and this will be proposed 
at the next meeting of that committee. 

The Clerk confirmed that the bins would not be purchased until the           
on-going funding requirements were confirmed upon approval of the    
2025-26 budget in the autumn. 
 
Installation of Hot and Cold Water Dispensers in Marshalswick     
Committee Room 
The Centres Manager provided a report and proposal for the installation of 
hot and cold water dispensers and a mini-fridge in the Committee Room at 
Marshalswick Community Centre. All drinking cups available for hirers’ use 
will be fully recyclable. It was unanimously resolved to purchase and install 
both water dispensers and a mini-fridge. Funds will also be provided to 
upgrade the electricity point to supply the necessary power from a  
convenient location within the room. Total costs are estimated at £900-
£1,000. 
 
Sports and Recreation Expenditure 2024/25                                                
At Full Council on 10 April it was agreed that, in addition to the 2024/25 
budget, the committee would have access to the funding remaining in    
reserves following the cancellation of the pump track. This was approved 
on the understanding that the committee would report to Full Council what 
works/installations were being carried out. Details of works approved at the 
Sports and Recreation Committee held on 28 June are as follows; 
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· Spider Climber and replacement football wall at Sherwood Park Open 
Space 

· Removal of horse apparatus and installation of inclusive group       
seesaw at William Bell Open Space 

· Expansion of wetpour surfacing at Harness Way Open Space 
· Replacement timbers on the slide in St Leonards Open Space 
· Replacement hanging loop and deteriorated timbers in Jersey Farm 

Adventure Playground 
· Replacement swing seats in Damson Way and St Leonards Open 

Spaces 
The Committee also agreed to allow a further 10% (£4,800) of the above 
total spend to further maintenance works, following recommendations from 
the Play Inspection Company in their annual reports. It was unanimously 
resolved to note these works. 

COUNCILLOR AND COMMITTEE REPORTS 
 
Grant Applications 
An application was received from Community First Responders, East of 
England Ambulance Service NHS Trust. Following discussion, it was      
proposed by Cllr Sieger and seconded by Cllr Chalkley that the grant is 
awarded to the full amount requested but that further information is provided 
on the relationship between the First Responders Group and the East of 
England Ambulance Service NHS Trust in due course. It was resolved to 
award £1,200 to St Albans Community First Responder Group. 

Temporary Closure of B651 St Albans Road 
Members received a report from Cllr Hale updating on the planned closure 
of the B651 following a meeting with Herts County Council (HCC) officers 
and a representative of the company that is working with the utilities on the 
management of the proposed road works. The works are planned for 6 - 27 
August, with a commitment from the utilities company to work from 07.00 to 
19.00 Monday to Saturday and 09.00 to 16.00 on Sunday. Following a    
recommendation from Cllr Hale it was unanimously resolved that Sandridge 
Parish Council noted the report and will assist in publicising the closure and 
encourage local residents to support the impacted businesses during the 
closure. 

Notice of Appeal from Brett Aggregates – quarry at former Hatfield 
Aerodrome 
Members received a report from Cllr Hale on the appeal from Brett          
Aggregates, following refusal of planning permission from Herts County 
Council for excavations at the former Hatfield Aerodrome site. Following a 
recommendation from Cllr Hale, seconded by Cllr Ternouth, it was        
unanimously resolved that Sandridge Parish Council reiterate its objection 
to the quarry and delegate to the Sandridge Parish Council Planning      
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Committee and the Clerk the authority to submit an objection to the        
Planning Inspectorate. 
 
Herts Association of Parish and Town Councils (HAPTC) Executive 
Cllr Hale provided an update to Members on the recent meeting of the 
HAPTC Executive, which included a presentation on the Local Nature     
Recovery Strategy. 
 
Structural Survey of Marshalswick Community Centre 
Following discussions at the last meeting, Cllr Leonard provided Members 
with an estimate of the cost to undertake a comprehensive structural survey 
of Marshalswick Community Centre which is not likely to exceed £7,500. 
This is believed to be a useful pre-requisite to budgetary discussion in the 
autumn on whether to set aside an annual sum for the future development 
of the Community Centre building. Two further quotations for a survey of   
like-kind will be sought. Following a proposal from Cllr Leonard, seconded 
by Cllr Sieger, it was unanimously resolved to approve an amount of up to 
£7,500 within this financial year. 
 
Report on Proposed Application to Modify the Herts County Definitive 
Map 
Cllr Ternouth provided a written report on the proposed application on     
behalf of Sandridge Parish Council to modify the Definitive Map to           
accommodate the route used by residents near to Highfield Road. Both the 
Committee for Sustainability and the Jersey Farm Woodland Park         
Management Committee have already considered the issue and agreed the 
application should be made. Following a proposal by Cllr Ternouth,         
seconded by Cllr Reid, it was unanimously resolved that the Parish Council 
makes an application to Herts County Council to modify the Definitive Map 
in respect of a well-used local walking/cycling route between Bridleway 53 
and St Helier Road (Footpath 27) with the aim of making this route a Public 
Right of Way. 
 
Meetings of Committees: 
Members received a brief summary from the Chair of each of the following 
committees; 
       - Sports & Rec Committee: 28 June (postponed from 19 June) 

- Committee for Sustainability: 25 June 
- Jersey Farm Woodland Park Management Committee: 1 July 

       - Planning Committee – see below 
 
MATTERS OF NOTE ARISING SINCE THE CIRCULATION OF THE 
AGENDA 
The Clerk has been required by the external auditor to advise the Council of 
a correction to the published Period for the Exercise of Public Rights from 
14 June - 26 July to 14 June - 25 July. 
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The magazine is available free of charge to anyone  
via email. 

To be added to the circulation list, please contact the  
Magazine Editor on the email address on page 19. 

 

Paper copies are available free in the church,  
at Carpenter’s Nursery,  

at JTB Butchers and in the Village Stores.  
 

For anyone unable to obtain a copy in either way, please  
contact Peter Hyde (see page 19) for a copy to be delivered. 

This ensures that the Parish fulfills its statutory requirement to advertise  
for a period of 30 days. 
 
PLANNING MATTERS                                                                                        
The Planning Committee met on 1 July 2024. Planning applications         
commented on at those meetings to the Planning Authority were as       
follows; 

 
Plot 107, Land adjacent Bridge Cottages, Sandridgebury Lane 
5/2023/1059 APP/B1930/W/23/3334568 

Please note: Planning applications received at the Parish Office from the 
Planning Authority after the Parish Council agenda has been published 
may also be discussed at the meeting, as may applications of complexity 
or applications likely to impact heavily on the Green Belt. 
 
 
SUGGESTIONS AND/OR MATTERS FOR CONSIDERATION AT 
FUTURE MEETINGS 
Campaign on the safety of lithium-ion batteries 
 

Next meeting date – 11 September 2024 at 7.30pm  
Marshalswick Community Centre 

 

 
************************************************************* 
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Publication notes 
 

The magazine is edited by 
Rosamund Adlard, with many 
thanks to all our contributors. 
Please send any contributions 
or photographs for the next 

issue by  
14 September at the latest 

please  
to: 

 

news.stleonards@gmail.com 

  



 

 16 

    
                    JTB                

Butchers 
 

Sandridgebury Lane 
(next to Sandridgebury Stables) 

Tel: 01727 852152 
Tues to Fri: 8.00am - 5.00pm 

Sat: 8.00am - 4.00pm  

Suppliers of Quality  

Beef  Pork  Lamb 

Homemade Sausages  

Homemade Burgers 

Poultry & Game 

Free Range Eggs 

St Albans Tree and Garden Services Ltd.  
 

Felling and Pruning,  Stump Grinding 
Garden Renovation 

Contact Mr Gray for details 
 mentioning Parish Magazine 

Telephone 01727 833076  Mobile 07973 397858 
Email: stalbanstrees@btconnect.com 
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Carey Stationers Est.1957 
 

Suppliers of ink cartridges, pens, paper,  
envelopes, labels, storage boxes, filing, etc etc…… 

FREE DELIVERY - NO MINIMUM ORDER 
 

www.careystationers.com 
01727 864333 or 07918 737492 

 

info@careystationers.co.uk 
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Family History Research 
in Hertfordshire and London 

 

All Enquiries Welcome 
 

Mrs Carolynn Boucher 
1 Ivinghoe Close 
Chiltern Park 
St Albans  
AL4 9JR 
 

(: 01727 833664 
Email: carolynn.boucher@virginmedia.com 

 
 
 
 

 
 

Part of  Dignity plc 

Marshal House 

67 The Quadrant 

Marshalswick 

AL4 9RD 

Tel: 01727 812244 

Dartmouth House 

68 Alma Road 

St Albans 

AL1 3BL 
 

Tel: 01727 851006 

Parchment House 

9 Victoria Road 

Harpenden 

AL5 4EB 

Tel: 01582 461100 

Treeves House 

52 Shenley Road 

Borehamwood 

WD6 1DS 

Tel: 020 8953 1444 

Trust the name you know 

From the simple to the elaborate, with our 24 hour  
helplines and over 30 years of service dedicated to our  

community, we are here for you every step of the way. 
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Church Directory 

 
Vicar:   
Revd Wendy Sellers     revwendy55@gmail.com  301542 
 

Wendy’s days off are Wednesday to Friday   
 
Churchwardens: 
Catherine Bailey  catherinebailey183@gmail.com 
Kathy Tilney       kathleentilney@hotmail.com  848136 
  
Website:    www.sandridgechurch.org.uk  
 

Facebook:               www.facebook.com/StLeonardsChurchSandridge 
  
PCC Secretary:  
Kathy Tilney   kathleentilney@hotmail.com  848136 
                                   
Bookkeeper: 
Peter Hyde   peterwhyde@btinternet.com   836728 
        
Organist:                      
Vivian Nutton   vivian@nutton.org.uk       831623 
 
 

Organist Emeritus:        
Trevor Hawkins   
  
Bell ringers:  
Vivian Nutton   vivian@nutton.org.uk     831623 
        
Flower Guild:       
Christine Nutton   christine@nutton.org.uk   831623  
                                               
Young Church:        
Anne Peck       annelouise.peck@outlook.com    07962 665818 
  
Magazine Editor:      
Ros Adlard            news.stleonards@gmail.com     
   
Magazine advertising:  
Kathy Tilney    kathleentilney@hotmail.com 
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